# New Teacher-Librarians Rock: Checking in and Looking back on the first years of being a Teacher-Librarian

## Jennifer L. Branch-Mueller

School of Library and Information Studies
University of Alberta
Edmonton,
Canada
jbranch@ualberta.ca

# Joanne de Groot, PhD

Department of Elementary Education
551 Education Centre South
Faculty of Education
University of Alberta
11210 - 87 Ave
Edmonton, AB T6G 2G5
degroot@ualberta.ca

## **Abstract**

This study contributes to our understanding of the early experiences of teacherlibrarians and brings in the framework of possible and provisional selves as a lens to examine teacher-librarian identity. Several themes emerged to help us better understand how new teacher-librarians experience the first three years as teacherlibrarians. Participants told us their strongest memories included professional development, advocacy, professional change, making the library a safe space focused on learning, supporting staff and students in taking risks, and collection development. Barriers and challenges included technology, library time and budget cuts, making changes in the library, and sharing the TL position with another teacher. We saw these teacher-librarians modeling, presenting, providing evidence, creating safe learning spaces, helping staff take risks, becoming more confident in their abilities, and meeting the needs of their school community. They consider the importance of balance, letting things go, focusing on those teachers who want to learn with them, and working with administrators to make things happen. Valuable previous experiences included classroom teaching experience, dispositions, understanding the school context and connecting with administrators. Participants offered several key pieces of advice: promote, advocate, connect, organize, read, build relationships, and know your administration.

Keywords: Teacher-librarians, Teacher-librarianship, Profession

## Introduction

What do we know about how teachers move from feeling like a novice to acting like an expert? When do teachers begin to say "I am ready to quiet the inner dialogue that convinces me others are the professionals who know more than I do in order to embrace the professional I have become" (Toppel, 2010, p. 65)? What are the dispositions that define an exemplary teacher-librarian (Jones & Bush, 2009; Kimmel, Dickinson & Doll, 2012)? What is the professional life cycle of a teacher who becomes a teacher-librarian (Al-Ahdal, 2014)? While this paper does not attempt to answer all of these questions, these questions do guide and challenge the researchers in their thinking about pre-service and in-service teacher-librarianship education.

In hopes of better understanding the transition from teacher to teacher-librarian, from novice to expert, this study presents findings from the final year of a three-year study following five teachers as they transition to the role of teacher-librarian. As instructors in the Teacher-Librarianship by Distance Learning program at the University of Alberta in Edmonton, Canada, we are interested in how current students and recent graduates experience the early years of becoming a teacher-librarian. We also believe that other new teacher-librarians, teacher-librarianship educational programs and researchers will be interested in this study.

#### **Research Questions**

There are four overarching research questions for this longitudinal study are:

- 1. How do classroom teachers experience the transition into the role of a teacher-librarian?
- 2. What are the experiences, successes, opportunities, barriers and challenges in the first years of becoming a teacher-librarian?
- 3. What training or other preparatory experiences do new teacher-librarians need as they transition in their new roles? Which previous experiences (formal and informal) were the most important, least important, missing altogether?
- 4. What role, if any, does their personal learning network (PLN) play in new teacher-librarians' professional experiences?

More specifically, the following questions inform this paper:

- 1. What are the strongest memories from your three years as a teacher-librarian? What have been your greatest successes, opportunities, challenges and barriers?
- 2. What previous experiences (formal and informal) have been most valuable in your first three years as a teacher-librarian?
- 3. What advice would you give new teacher-librarians based on your experiences as new TLs?
- 4. If you could wave a magic wand, what would you change about your first year as a teacher-librarian?
- 5. What do you know now about being a teacher-librarian?
- 6. Where do you go from here in your work as a teacher-librarian?

# **Conceptual Framework**

This paper explores the concept of *possible selves* in the transition from teacher to teacher-librarian (Markus & Nurius, 1986). "Possible selves derive from representations of the self in the past and they include representations of the self in the future" (Markus & Nurius, p. 954). These selves are individual and personal while also being social. This concept is interesting as we look at the crafting of the professional identity of teacher-librarians. Ibarra (1999) introduced the idea of "provisional selves" and suggested that a person transitioning into a new role follows an iterative process of observing role models, experimenting with provisional selves and evaluating provisional selves (p. 787). Ibarra's research examined a business culture, the transition of people within the organization to a new role within that same organization, in much the same way that teachers transition to the role of a teacher-librarian.

#### Literature Review

When examining the first year of becoming a teacher-librarian in the Canadian context, Branch-Mueller and de Groot (2014) found that new teacher-librarians attempted to make themselves indispensable by building on their own personal strengths. These strengths includes technology, curriculum, inquiry and literacy leadership. The participants became champions of their collections - fiction, popular non-fiction, online databases and web resources. It was clear that for these new teacher-librarians developing relationships with school administration, teachers and teacher-librarian colleagues was essential.

To prepare teachers to become teacher-librarians we have Canadian -- Leading Learning (Canadian Library Association (CLA), 2014) and Achieving Information Literacy (Asselin, Branch & Oberg, 2003) -- and American -- Standards for Initial Preparation of School Librarians (American Association of School Librarians (AASL), 2010) standards, as well as the work of other library organizations around the world. In Canada as a whole, a very small number of teacher--librarians will have an MLIS degree or a Master of Education degree in Teacher--Librarianship. In a recent survey of teacher--librarians in Canada (Branch & de Groot, 2011), only 10 of 178 respondents had an MLIS degree and only 10 more had a Master of Education degree. In western Canada, many more teacher--librarians have a post-graduate diploma. We also have "teachers in the library" - those who are assigned to the school library for a part of the school day but with little or no further education in teacher-librarianship. As a result, in Canada, we have a very diverse group of teachers in the role of teacher-librarian.

AASL's (n.d.) Standards for the 21st Century Learner includes dispositions as learning outcomes along with skills, responsibilities and self-assessment strategies for students in Kindergarten through Grade 12. The work of Jones & Bush (2009) begins a discussion of the most necessary professional dispositions of school librarians (teacher-librarians) and uses the definition of Katz (1993) to define a disposition as "a tendency to exhibit frequently, consciously, and voluntarily a pattern of behavior that is directed to a broad goal" (para. 3). Jones and Bush (2009) suggest that the foundational dispositions for teachers-librarians would include "caring equally about each student, believing that each student can learn, and understanding the equitable access to resources that translates to fairness for all students (p. 12). Kimmel, Dickinson and Doll (2012) continued this examination of dispositions by conducting research with three focus groups of seventy-one practicing school librarians. They found through their analysis a Dispositional Continua as seen below:

From Expertise to Advocacy
From Library-based to Community-based
From Affable to Open
From Cooperative to Collaborative
From Ethical to Modeling Ethics
From Love of Learning to Professional Growth
From Facilitative to Flexible. (Kimmel, Dickinson, & Doll, 2012, Findings, para. 1)

The authors believe, "in the context of school library education, we see the need for faculty to model dispositions and also for faculty to create experiences that challenge and scaffold students as they practice behaviors that are evidence of dispositions and to reflect on those behaviors" (Kimmel, Dickinson, & Doll, 2012, Conclusions, para. 2). As teachers are becoming teacher-librarians, they in the process of moving along each of the continuum. "This offers a way for students [and for new teacher-librarians] to think about themselves in a process of change and these professional dispositions as emerging and incomplete" (Kimmel, Dickinson, & Doll, 2012, Conclusions, para. 2). These continua provide for a professional growth framework where it is "not a matter of having or not having a particular disposition but of degree and process" (Kimmel, Dickinson, & Doll, 2012, Conclusions, para. 4). Lynn (2002) presents the notion of a career cycle for teachers. This career cycle moves from Preservice, Induction, Competency Building, Enthusiasm and Growth, Career Frustration, Career Stability, Career Wind-down and Career Exit (Lynn, 2002, p. 180). Lynn (2002) describes the Enthusiasm and Growth phase when "teachers have reached a high level of competence in their jobs but continue to progress as professionals" (p. 181). Lynn (2002) describes a teacher in this phase:

Hollie, a secondary physical education teacher, can be identifies as being in an enthusiastic and growing phase of her career cycle. She is a master teacher who is competent and self-confident; she is also active in her state physical education organization, attends the yearly conference, and serves on numerous committees. Her students describe her as enthusiastic and as someone who appears to love her job. Within the school district Hollie lends a helping hand to other teachers and organizes workshops for the districts' secondary physical education teachers. Enthusiastic and growing teachers like Hollie not only experience high levels of job satisfaction, but also tend to have a positive impact on the climate of the school community. (p. 181)

For her, the variables that "affect the career cycle are family support structures, positive critical incidents, life crises, individual dispositions, and avocational outlets" (Lynn, 2002, p. 179).

There is much research about teacher identity and pre-service preparation to help inform the experiences of new teacher-librarians (for example, Battey & Franke, 2008; Florio-Ruane & Williams, 2008; Horn, Nolan, Ward & Campbell; Olsen, 2008; Thomas & Beauchamp, 2007). Thomas and Beauchamp highlight that the success and well-being in a new profession is dependent on a strong sense of professional identity. Horn et al. tell us that "teaching identities are an ongoing project and this identity construction is a productive place to connect to novice teachers' own learning goals" (p. 70). Battey and Frank remind us that "we do not develop our identities in isolation" (p. 128) and that "local communities limit the variety

of practices that teachers have access to" (p. 129). Forio-Ruane and Williams (2008) encourage us to examine "the stories of our own paths and the stories of the paths taken by others...as a significant part of the development of one's identity not only as a teacher - but as a member of the larger teaching profession" (p. 8). Enyedy, Goldberg and Welsh (2005) remind us that teachers may struggle with "multiple conflicting beliefs, goals and knowledge" (p. 91). Olsen encourages the inclusion of learning and teaching autobiographies, conversations about contradictions and paying formal attention to personal and emotional effects of identity transitions (p. 38).

Dotson and Jones (2011) reported three major trends about leadership development in their survey research of 149 recent school librarian graduates ("graduates of a southeastern US university over a five year period)" (Method, para. 2). The first trend reported by the researchers was that although school librarians reported a wide variety of activities in their school community, the school librarians continued "to be very traditional in their approach to teaching and learning" (Dotson & Jones, 2011, Findings, para. 1). A second trend found that "less than 30% of participants indicated that they served on Media and Technology Advisory Boards or committees" and findings showed school librarians "to be somewhat static in their approach to the role of technology leader, a role for which ideally they should be prepared to fill" (Dotson & Jones, 2011, Findings, para. 2-3). The third trend reported by Dotson and Jones indicated:

Approximately 70% reported serving on a Leadership Team or School Improvement Team. These encouraging figures, looking specifically at librarians serving on teams or in groups, purposely directing the programs and administration of their schools, highlight the presence of the librarian in leadership of the school community and further indicate the significance of preparation of school librarians for leadership upon graduation and entrance into the field. (Findings, para. 5)

Research on the unique professional learning needs of teacher-librarians indicates that "interaction with other school library professionals is not a regular occurrence" (Mardis & Hoffman, 2007, Online focus groups as a motivator for decreasing educator isolation section, para. 2). Providing opportunities for teacher-librarians to reflect and connect resulted in both "a sense of shared circumstances (I am not the only one like this) and the opportunity to learn of successful strategies for school librar[ies] that had immediate relevance (I want to try that out here)" (Mardis & Hoffman, 2007, Online focus groups as a motivator for decreasing educator isolation section, para. 2). This study allows new teacher-librarians to reflect on their experiences, make connections between previous formal and information learning and their new role, and think about their new identities.

## Methodology

This research project followed five new teacher-librarians for three years. The five teacher-librarians included in this research are working in a variety of school settings, including elementary, junior high school, and high school libraries. They have all been classroom teachers in the past and at the time that this research project began, were all currently enrolled in, or recently graduated from, a graduate level teacher-librarianship education program. This research paper presents the findings from year one of the study. An online focus group was held in March 2015 with three of the five teacher-librarians while the other two teacher-librarians contributed individual responses to the questions. The focus group

meeting was transcribed with the additional individual responses added at the end of the transcript. The transcript was then analyzed, by looking for common themes and trends that emerged across questions and throughout the comments (Bogdan & Biklen, 1992; Miles & Huberman, 1998).

# **Findings**

This study followed five new teacher-librarians through the first three years of their transition from classroom teachers to teacher-librarians. The purpose of the study was to better understand how new teacher-librarians experience the transition from the role of classroom teacher into the role of teacher-librarian. This paper focuses on year three with the teacher-librarians reflecting on their early years as teacher-librarians and also looking forward to new challenges and opportunities. This section presents findings using six overarching interview questions to organize the findings and uses representative quotes to support the key ideas and themes from each question.

The first series of questions asked the participants to tell us about the strongest memories from three years as a teacher-librarian? The teacher-librarians were also asked about the greatest successes, opportunities, challenges and barriers. Two participants who work in the same school division agreed that one of their strongest memories was doing Professional Development sessions together for teachers. These two participants also spoke of the memory of their presentation to the Board of Trustees "to advocate for the use of the teacher-librarian in the division." This presentation took the form of a Prezi (<a href="www.prezi.com">www.prezi.com</a>) and four teacher-librarians spoke to a different role of the teacher-librarian. These two participants did not know of "any other group that has made a presentation to the board." One participant noted that, "what science teachers do is well understood and their courses are required. What teacher-librarians do is seen as optional and it more incumbent on us to prove our worth, especially when it is not understood." One participant noted that it has been great "connecting with other TLs in the district and learning how the "seasoned" ones run their libraries."

One participant noted that her strongest memories was of the "incredible professional change - a new way of interacting with people." She stated she has "made the library her own and is seen as the information leader in the school." Another participant explained, "I feel like I am still 'making my path.' The first year I came in and changed a lot of how the library was perceived - this year has been a time of ensuring that the library can be a casual place that is still focused on learning. Watching students take ownership over the space has been a true success and joy." A third participant also commented that a strong memory was "continued connections with a significant number of students who see their space as a 'safe' area."

One high school teacher-librarian looked back on the importance of "helping staff learn to take risks in trying new technologies and working with me." She realized, in retrospect, "how much guidance we have to do a teacher-librarians, how we have to help students and teachers know that it is okay to make mistakes, play with new technologies, and play with ideas." Another TL participant stated "I am more confident in my abilities as a research coordinator... I actually did not realize that many educators do not encourage proper research techniques, documentation of sources, etc."

Several participants spoke about their collections when reminiscing about their first years as teacher-librarians. One participant is "super excited about our move to using LibGuides for the virtual learning commons - we are supporting a full course (Planning 10) as well as numerous lessons across the curricular areas. I am excited about our new games (we have class sets of Settlers of Catan and Carcassone) and we have hosted a variety of MakerEd activities. I'm excited that students choose to be in the library!" Another participant remembered when she started in the library and found out that only 16 books were circulating per month. "I spent my first six months on collection development. I knew I could make a difference." Another participant is excited about lunch clubs - specifically "Minecraft/gaming club and girls gaming club." She has also created a "professional resources collection, after consultation with teachers."

In terms of challenges and barriers, many participants spoke about technology, library time and budget cuts, making changes in the library, and sharing the TL position with another teacher. One participant stated that the "technology department" was a big challenge. The teacher-librarian has to "work around them because they make everything complicated." Another teacher-librarian shared these concerns and noted that "poor Wiff" and the current set-up of chrome books means she rarely has "the tools that I want where I want them." A third teacher-librarian felt that her school had "19th century technology for 21st century learning." Another teacher-librarian commented that her library assistant "struggles with using any technology." Four of the teacher-librarians only work part-time in the school library and have teaching responsibilities for the other part of their time. One participant spoke of trying to do "1.0 on a 0.5 position." Similarly, another participant noted in her school library there is "less funding and more teaching time each year (almost 50% decrease in budget in the past three years and 40% teaching time increase (three classes added)." One participant wanted new shelving in her library and the "woodwork teacher and his classes created fabulous shelves, but this being grieved by the union. If the union was to have created the shelves it would have cost \$10,000 and/or would have never happened." One participant shares responsibility for the library with another teacher who is "not trained as a TL." The "teacher in the library" takes a clerical approach, is "not collaborative" and makes the space "uncomfortable for students."

The second set of research questions asked participants what previous experiences (formal and informal) have been most valuable in your first three years as a teacher-librarian? One participant clearly indicated that her "twenty years of teaching experience with people from five years to sixty-five years in a variety of settings and countries" has been most valuable. She also added that she "has strong speaking and classroom management skills and has worked with a variety of people." She is able "to get the bigger picture of the needs of her school community." Another participant indicated that "being able to connect with administration is so important - they have to see you as someone who understands what is going on in the building."

In the focus group, the participants had quite a long conversation about the number of years of classroom teaching experience that would be best before becoming a teacher-librarian. One participant felt that TLs needed a minimum of ten years of classroom teaching experience. Another felt that five years was a minimum. She stated that, "without that time, I wouldn't have had the sense of who I was as a person." One participant felt that experience along with "a willingness to try new things and your mindset was also important." Another

participant spoke about the importance of "soft skills and dispositions" for being an effective teacher-librarian.

Question three asked participants what advice would you give new teacher-librarians based on your experiences as new TLs? One participant listed five key pieces of advice: promote, advocate, connect, organize and read. She told us that she it was essential to "promote my own skills and resources in my library to students and parents in any which I possibly can." Several other participants spoke about promoting the role of the teacher-librarian and "fighting for more TL time." In terms of advocating, one participant noted it was essential for new teacher-librarians to "publish their credentials and dispel the myth." Another piece of advice was to connect with "colleagues who have completed this program. We have quite a 'sisterhood and brotherhood'." Another suggestion for new teacher-librarian is to "meet regularly and ask questions." One participant states that, "in my first year I was growing my PLN - adding Twitter contacts, seeking out mentors and basically trying to expand my circle. While I am, of course, open to new contacts, I basically know who my PLN is and how to access help and support when I need it. I find I am more able to offer support than in my first year and that people are 'adding me to their circles'." Another participant also highlighted the importance of connecting with other TLs "in your district and on Twitter." One participant has been assigned more classroom teaching time and, as a result, she states "I am not relying on other TLs as much this year. I feel really overwhelmed this year with the amount of teaching (and the needs of the group I have), that I honestly felt like stepping out of the library position. It is difficult to be a part-time teacher and a full-time TL so I have really focused on the teaching aspect.

Staying organized was another suggestion to help new teacher-librarians. One participant remarked that "you can't do everything" and "you invariably have to cut back on your list." She cautioned new TLs to "not get frustrated and find balance." Another participant noted that, "due to increased teaching load, I really have to manage my time and several of the clubs/events I sponsored in the past, I have had to let go of." Another participant recommended setting up a good "filing system and creating a clear budget." She also suggested that TLs "be prepared to report out to your administration at the end of the year because you have to justify your job." The final piece of advice from one participant was to read. Several participants indicate that "knowing your collection" is key to being a successful TL. One participant stated that, "the best thing I do in the library is that if a student comes in looking for a book, I can find one for them pretty quickly that will suit them or peak their interest." Another participant suggested that it is essential to "keep reading - students and staff should know what you are reading - advertise it, put up a sign." One participant is celebrating that she "finally has an administrator who reads - a new vice-principal who was a high school English teacher and who supports the need for a TL."

In addition to promote, advocate, connect, organize and read, other study participants added essential pieces of advice. One participant highlighted the importance of building relationships. She suggested that it is critical to "identify the people on staff who are going to be receptive to you and then you have to hone in on those who will bear a lot of fruit." Another suggestion is to "get to know your administration so you know what you can do for them and what they can do for you."

The researchers asked participants, if you could wave a magic wand, what would you

change about your first year as a teacher-librarian? One theme that emerged from this question was about library circulation. One participant wished she knew more about "everything clerical - that was the biggest hurdle in the first year learning curve. I appreciated all of the TLDL courses on research and online presentation tools, but I feel that the cataloguing course was outdated to how we actually catalogue new materials. Plus, even something as simple as 'put all the labels in the same spot on each book' would have been a good thing to know. In our district, if a library has a TL, there is usually no clerical staff, so we have to do that all ourselves." Another participant felt she was "well prepared for the big picture but I could have used a crash course in Follett Destiny." This same participant would have liked to know more about using a spreadsheet program like Excel for budget management. Another participant stated, "I had no idea how to use the library circulation program. I needed a great deal of learning and felt like the library clerk had power over me." Another participant noted that because she had a reliable and competent library technician, she didn't "know nearly as much as she should."

Another theme that emerged from this question was interactions with teachers. One participant stated, "I was so gung ho that first year that I scared away teachers." She elaborated, "I tried really hard to connect with people and I learned over time that I needed to find a few people and start with those." Another participant realized she would, "pay less attention to the crabs in the bucket and focus on those who are willing to collaborate and the people who are enjoying their job and pay less attention to those who are unhappy in their job, pessimistic and not willing to move forward, and cynical." She continued that, "it is easy to feel discouraged so find five or six who are willing to try new things and focus on those people."

To continue this same line of questioning, we asked participants to tell us what do you know now about being a teacher-librarian? One participant stated, "You are the program - forget the computers, collection, the furniture - the library is you. You have the ability to make, or not, a vibrant library program." Another participant concurred stating, "the Program is the TL - the TL is the program." One participant indicated that she is "more confident and willing to say no if I feel that something is not pedagogically sound. I will challenge less than stellar practice when necessary. I know my collection and my staff much better, so I feel I am better able to meet students' and teachers' needs." Another participant stated, "no matter how hard you work, there are people who think that the teacher-librarian has the cushiest job in the school. I thought I had to prove my worth by long days - I realized that there will always be those who think that TLs are kindly ladies who do nothing more than sign out books to keener readers. Letting go of trying to make everyone respect the work we do has freed me up to focus on my work on what matters and makes the most sense for my students and space."

The final question for the participants was where do you go from here in your work as a teacher-librarian? Participants had many plans for the future including: continuing to build relationships, collection development and programming, continuing advocating for more library time, more technology leadership, and supporting the social/emotional health of students. One participants highlighted that in their work in the school library in the future they will "keep building relationships and focus on those that want to learn, take risks and bring their kids to the library." Another participant highlights the importance of "working with teachers" and being a part of the leadership team while a third will continue to focus on

"whole staff learning that is thoughtful and well-planned." One teacher-librarian has been involved in a collaborative time initiative for her school and she is looking forward to continuing to "tweaking, determining what is working and what isn't, determining what needs more or less structure - especially because ½ of the teachers are hesitant."

Several teacher-librarians plan to continue to work on collection development - even if this is a "summer project." One participant uses the summer "to learn more about my collection and where I want to take my collection in the future." Another teacher-librarian is looking forward to "weeding the non-fiction section...starting in June. I hope to finish it before we return in September. Yes, I may put in some time over the summer." That same teacher-librarian is planning to "get rid of one entire shelving unit in the non-fiction area, continue updating the library's web page, and plan another author visit." Because of declining enrolment in several of the school districts where these teacher-librarians work, one participant must "continue advocating for more library time and continue to justify what I do in the library and why it is worthwhile."

Several participants are looking forward to Google Apps being implemented in their school districts. One participant is going to get Google Certified Educator training this summer. She is "kind of fatigued about the next tech tool", but sees the introduction of Google Apps to be a great leadership opportunity for her. Another teacher-librarian "will be creating more online courses. I am working to create full courses on LibGuides that will be supported by our Learning Center teachers. These courses will keep funding in our schools. I am wrapping up Planning 10, and will do Family Studies 12, Earth Science 11, Science and Technology 11 and AW Math 10 next year." One participant expressed concerns about how to support the social/emotional health of students in her school. She is seeing "abuse, anxiety, depression, parental alcohol abuse" and want to offer a social/emotional support program such as Mental Health First Aid for teachers and staff.

#### Discussion

This study endeavours to document the experiences of five new teacher-librarians as they transition into their new roles and to understand their experiences as new teacher-librarians. The first research question asked about teacher-librarians strongest memories from their first three years as teacher-librarians. Participants indicated that professional development, advocacy, professional change, making the library a safe space focused on learning, supporting staff and students in taking risks, and collection development were strong memories and successes. The researchers also asked teacher-librarians about barriers and challenges to the work they do. These included technology, library time and budget cuts, making changes in the library, and sharing the TL position with another teacher. The findings from question one mirror the work of Kimmel, Dickinson & Doll (2012) where we see teacher-librarians' strongest memories and successes in the areas of advocacy and professional growth. We see these teacher-librarians modeling, presenting, providing evidence, creating safe learning spaces, helping staff take risks, becoming more confident in their abilities, and meeting the needs of their school community.

In the first year of this study, "teacher-librarians had a clear sense of the work they should be doing in their school libraries and struggled when they were unable to do that work" (Branch-Mueller & de Groot, 2014, Discussion, para. 2). Now when these same teacher-librarians speak of challenges and barriers, they see and imagine "working around them." They

consider the importance of balance, letting things go, focusing on those teachers who want to learn with them, and working with administrators to make things happen. These teacher-librarians appear to be in the enthusiastic and growing phase of their career life cycle (Lynn, 2002). The second research questions asked participants what previous experiences (formal and informal) have been most valuable in your first three years as a teacher-librarian? The responses to this question included classroom teaching experience, dispositions, understanding the school context and connecting with administrators. As Olsen (2008) noted, it is essential to pay formal attention to personal and emotional effects of identity transitions. Celebrating successes and understanding barriers and challenges were a part of the ongoing identity construction for these new teacher-librarians (Horn et al., 2008).

When participants were asked what advice they would give new teacher-librarians based on your experiences, one participant listed five key pieces of advice: promote, advocate, connect, organize and read. The other participants in the focus group heartily agreed with this list and added build relationships and know your administration. These pieces of advice are really suggestions for dispositions which Katz (1993) defines as "a tendency to exhibit frequently, consciously, and voluntarily a pattern of behavior that is directed to a broad goal" (para. 3). The broad goal in this case is to build a strong library program that is properly staffed, well-funded and allows for the teacher-librarian to collaborate with teachers and provide professional development for teachers.

When asked to wave a magic wand and change things in the first year as a teacher-librarians, participants indicated they wish they knew more about the clerical responsibilities including budgeting software and library management systems. Participants also wished they could have had different interactions with teachers. Several mentioned the importance of focusing on those teachers who were willing to collaborate rather than trying to entice all teachers to work with them. To continue this same line of questioning, we asked participants to tell us what do you know now about being a teacher-librarian? Participants in the focus group were clear that the work teacher-librarians do is the school library program. Participants responses indicated a new level of confidence and comfort in the role and understanding that they each have to focus on things that can make a difference in terms of teaching and learning in the school. These responses demonstrate a movement along the continua presented by Kimmel, Dickinson and Doll (2012).

Participants had many plans for the future including: continuing to build relationships, collection development and programming, continuing advocating for more library time, more technology leadership, and supporting the social/emotional health of students. what I do in the library and why it is worthwhile." Participants had clear goals for the future and had plans in place to reach those goals. The plans for the future built on the findings from year one interviews (Branch-Mueller & de Groot, 2014). The researchers found that:

New teacher-librarian built on their own personal strengths - whether it was inquiry, literacy or relationships with teachers. They were trying to make themselves indispensable. The participants all mentioned that they were becoming curriculum experts and were demonstrating that they could be technology leaders in their schools. The participants were championing their collections - whether it was readers' advisory for fiction and popular non-fiction or sharing resources from databases and the web. In the interviews, the new teacher-librarians highlighted the importance of developing

relationships and building a support system (mentors). It was also noted that these new teacher-librarians were taking advantage of opportunities and championing the role of the teacher-librarian in their schools and school districts. (Branch-Mueller & de Groot, 2014, Discussion, para. 2).

The teacher-librarians in year three of this study were moving from "provisional selves" (Ibarra, 1999) into their "possible selves" (Markus & Nurius, 1986). They were confident, competent advocates for themselves and their programs. They were trying to balance the realities of the school context and their desire for positive change and growth in terms of teaching and learning possibilities. These teacher-librarians "are the program" in their school libraries. While this is a very small group of teacher-librarians, it is a hopeful sign that graduates of the Teacher-Librarianship by Distance Learning program at the University of Alberta seem to be bucking some of the trends identified by Dotson and Jones (2011). They are involved in technology and other professional development, school-wide collaborative learning time, and technology leadership. They are also clearly focused on the leadership role in the school and recognize that relationships with administrators are key. Perhaps it is because in TLDL "coursework in all areas should incorporate components of leadership development and use of emerging technologies (Dotson & Jones, 2011, Discussion: Charting the Change, para. 7).

# **Implications and Conclusions**

As instructors in a program that educates teacher-librarians, we feel it is essential for us to understand the early years experiences of teacher-librarians as they transition from being classroom teachers. We also believe that new teacher-librarians, other teacher-librarianship educators, and researchers in the area of school libraries will also be interested in the findings of this study. This paper contributes to our understanding of new teacher-librarians and builds on the work of Branch-Mueller & de Groot (2014) by providing an understanding of teacher-librarians in their third year in the role. There is very little research about the first few years of becoming a teacher-librarian and nothing looking at teacher-librarians in the Canadian context. This study contributes to our understanding of the early experiences of teacher-librarians and brings in the framework of possible and provisional selves as a lens to examine teacher-librarian identity.

Several themes emerged to help us better understand how new teacher-librarians experience the first three years as teacher-librarians. Participants told us their strongest memories included professional development, advocacy, professional change, making the library a safe space focused on learning, supporting staff and students in taking risks, and collection development. Barriers and challenges included technology, library time and budget cuts, making changes in the library, and sharing the TL position with another teacher. We saw these teacher-librarians modeling, presenting, providing evidence, creating safe learning spaces, helping staff take risks, becoming more confident in their abilities, and meeting the needs of their school community.

They consider the importance of balance, letting things go, focusing on those teachers who want to learn with them, and working with administrators to make things happen. Valuable previous experiences included classroom teaching experience, dispositions, understanding the school context and connecting with administrators.

Participants offered several key pieces of advice: promote, advocate, connect, organize,

read, build relationships, and know your administration. These suggestions provide more evidence to "meet the challenge for the school library profession to identify experiences that will foster dispositions, to encourage school librarians to exhibit and reflect on these behaviours, and to create assessment measures that will form a basis for conversation and professional growth" (Kimmel, Dickinson & Doll, 2012, Conclusions, para. 5). As teacher-librarian educators, it is helpful to know that some of the participants needed to know more about clerical responsibilities including budgeting software and library management systems. This will allow us to put into our Master of Education program experiences (Follet Destiny training, support groups, transition policies, job-shadowing opportunities) that will better prepare teacher-librarians for the early weeks and months as a new teacher-librarian.

In researching with the participants, the researchers were heartened by the confidence of the new teacher-librarians. Providing opportunities for mentorship between more experienced graduates of our program and new teacher-librarians can support new teacher-librarians "to become a professional committed to both personal growth and contributing to the growth of the profession" (Kimmel, Dickinson & Doll, 2012, Conclusions, para. 4). Participants had many plans for the future including: continuing to build relationships, collection development and programming, continuing advocating for more library time, more technology leadership, and supporting the social/emotional health of students. Understanding the progress of the next steps in their development of "possible selves" (Markus & Nurius, 1986) tells the researchers that we must come back together with these teacher-librarians after five years and ten years in the profession.

This study will inform classroom experiences, assignments and projects in pre-service teacher-librarian courses, the professional development experiences required for new teacher-librarians, and the way we model the role of the teacher-librarian in pre-service teacher-librarianship programs. More broadly, this research may also help school districts and professional associations develop formal and informal learning experiences and mentorship opportunities for new teacher-librarians. Most importantly, this study will help new teacher-librarians understand the experiences of those that went before them as they navigate the shift from teacher to teacher-librarian. As noted by Dotson & Jones (2011),

The change we seek is to create [teacher-]librarians who are educational leaders, change agents in the curriculum and instructional process, and partners at both the local school and wider global communities. Library schools have begun a new era charged to inaugurate a new generation of school librarian ready to serve as leaders in their schools. (Discussion, para. 8).

# References

- American Library Association & American Association for School Librarians. (2010). Standards for initial preparation for school librarians. Chicago, IL: Authors.
- Asselin, M., Branch, J., & Oberg, D. (Eds.) (2003). *Achieving information literacy: Standards for school library programs in Canada*. Ottawa, ON: Canadian School Library Association and the Association for Teacher-Librarianship in Canada.
- Battey, D., & Franke, M. L. (2008, Summer). Transforming identities: Understanding teachers across professional development and classroom practice. *Teacher Education Quarterly, 127*

- Bogdan, R. C., & Biklen, S. K. (1992). *Qualitative research for education: An introduction to theory and methods* (2nd ed.). Boston, MA: Allyn and Bacon.
- Branch, J. L. & de Groot, J. (2011). Personal learning networks and participatory culture: Getting teacher-librarians connected in the 21st century. In L. Marquardt & D. Oberg (Eds.), *Global Perspectives on School Libraries* (pp. 44-56). Berlin: De Gruyter Saur.
- Cuban, L. (1984). How teachers taught. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Darling-Hammond, L., & Schlan, E. (1996). Who teaches and why: Dilemmas of building a profession for twenty-first century schools. In J. Sikula (Ed.), *Handbook of research on teacher education*, 2nd ed. (pp. 67-101). New York: Macmillan.
- Dotson, K. B., & Jones, J. L. (2011). Librarians and leadership: The change we seek. *School Libraries Worldwide*, *17*(2). Retrieved from <a href="http://www.iasl-online.org/publications/slw/index.html">http://www.iasl-online.org/publications/slw/index.html</a>
- Ellis, J. (2006). Researching children's experience hermeneutically and holistically. *Alberta Journal of Educational Research*, *5*2(3), 111-127.
- Florio-Ruane, S., & Williams, L. G. (2008, Summer). Uncovering paths to teaching: Teacher identity and the cultural arts of memory. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 7-22.
- Horn, I. S., Nolen, S. B., Ward, C., & Campbell, S. S. (2008, summer). Developing practices in multiple worlds: The role of identity in learning to teach. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 61-72.
- Jones, J., & Bush, G. (2009). What defines an exemplary school librarian: An exploration of professional dispositions. *Library Media Connection*, 27(6), 28-30. Retrieved from http://www.librarymediaconnection.com/lmc/
- Kimmel, S. C., Dickinson, G. K., & Doll, C. A. (2012). Dispositions in the twenty-first century school library profession. *School Libraries Worldwide, 18*(2). Retrieved from http://www.iasl-online.org/publications/slw/index.html
- Katz, L. G. (1993). Dispositions as educational goals. Retrieved from: <a href="http://www.ericdigests.org/1994/goals.htm">http://www.ericdigests.org/1994/goals.htm</a>
- Lynn, S. K. (2002). The winding path: Understanding the career cycle of teachers. *The Clearing House, 75*(4), 179-182. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/vtch20#.VT\_uPWakVhA">http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/vtch20#.VT\_uPWakVhA</a>
- Mardis, M. A., & Hoffman, E. S. (2007). Getting past "shhh:" Online focus groups as empowering professional development for teacher librarians. In *Proceedings of the International Association for School Librarians Annual Conference*. 16-20 July, 2007. National Taiwan Normal University, Taipei, Taiwan.

- Markus, H. R., & Nurius, P. (1986). Possible selves. American Psychologist, 41(9), 954-969.
- Miles, M. B., & Huberman, A. M. (1998). *Qualitative data analysis: An expanded sourcebook* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Olsen, B. (2008, Summer). How reasons for entry into the profession illuminate teacher identity development. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 23-40.
- Ronfeldt, M., & Grossman, P. (2008, Summer). Becoming a professional: Experimenting with possible selves in professional preparation. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 41-60.
- Rust, F. O. (1994) The first year of teaching: It's not what they expected. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *10*(2), 205-217.
- Thomas, L., & Beauchamp, C. (2007). Learning to live well as teachers in a changing world: Insights into developing a professional identity in teacher education. *Journal of Educational Thought, 41*, 3, 229-243.
- Wilson, S. M., Floden, R. E., & Ferrini-Mundy, J. (2001). *Teacher preparation research:*Current knowledge, gaps, and recommendations. A research report prepared for the U. S. Department of Education and the Office for Educational Research and Improvement.